EXECUTIVE COMMITTEE








     Meeting: 18th April, 2012







     at 2.00 p.m. 

PRESENT:- Councillors Pidduck (Chairman), Sweeney (Vice-Chairman), Bell, Cassidy, Doughty, Garnett, Graham, Richardson, Seward, C. Thomson, Wall and Williams.
137 – Minutes

The Minutes of the meeting held on 7th March, 2012 were agreed as a correct record.
138 – Apologies for Absence
Apologies for absence were received from Councillors Barlow and Guselli. 
Councillors C. Thomson and Williams substituted for Councillors Barlow and Guselli respectively.

139 – Grants Sub-Committee

RESOLVED:- To note the Minutes of the Grants Sub-Committee held on 27th March, 2012.  The Minutes are reproduced as Appendix 1 to the Minutes of this meeting.

140 – Housing Self Financing 

The Borough Treasurer informed the Committee that the Housing Subsidy system operated as one for all the local authorities that retain housing stock.  Housing Subsidy was calculated as the net of specific notional income and expenditure.  The net result was a surplus and so the Authority had paid into the Housing Subsidy system.

The Housing Subsidy system had closed on 31st March 2012 and to buy out of the system, the Government had modelled the next 30 years of subsidy payable and discounted that to the present.  The result was that the Authority had to pay £17,089,000 to the Department for Communities and Local Government.  That debt had been ring-fenced to the Housing Revenue Account.

The £17,089,000 had been borrowed from the Public Works Loans Board in a series of loans that were profiled against to the funds available to repay the debt, according to the 30 year business plan.  The 30 year Business Plan was the Authority’s forecast for the Housing Revenue Account budget and was not the same as the Government’s 30 year model.

The average interest rate for the £17,089,000 borrowed on 28th March 2012 was 2.76% and the repayment of the existing Housing Revenue Account debt had been built into the Housing Revenue Budget for 2012-2013 and the Authority’s Housing Revenue Account 30 year Business Plan.

RESOLVED:- To note the report of the Borough Treasurer.
141 – Medium Term Financial Plan 2012-2013 to 2015-2016

The Borough Treasurer informed the Committee that the Medium Term Financial Plan had incorporated the Authority’s Key Priorities, the Budget Strategy – Deficit Reduction, the Authority’s Budget Setting process for revenue, Capital and Treasury Management, and the Council Tax setting.  The Medium Term Financial Plan figures had been approved as part of the budget report to Full Council and were unchanged.  The Medium Term Financial Plan had achieved a balanced budget for 2015-2016.  The Medium Term Financial Plan for 2012-2013 to 2015-2016 was considered by the Committee.
RESOLVED:- To note the report of the Borough Treasurer.
142 – Furness Viking Hoard 

The Director of Regeneration and Community Services informed the Committee that the Furness Hoard had been found in Easter 2011 and the find was unparalleled in the area.  It had changed our thinking of the Vikings and their presence in the area.  It was also an enormously exciting find for the amount of local, regional and national interest that it generated.
The Furness Hoard had been valued at £49,500 by the Valuation Committee of the British Museum.  The hoard would go on display at the Dock Museum in a high quality museum display case (made by Click Netherfield, the maker of the majority of the museum’s display cases).  The museum had been awarded and in the last security review (audited by Museums Libraries and Archives Council) the museum came out positively.  

The Dock Museum would contact the following organisations to ask for grant funding: the Fisher Foundation, Headley Trust, V&A Purchase Fund, local businesses and through a fundraising campaign.  The landowner may also waive part of his purchase fee.  The purchase fee of £49,500 would be split equally between the landowner and the metal detectorists and would seek to receive contributions from them.

RESOLVED:- (i) To agree that the Council accept the donation of £19,000 from the Furness Maritime Trust to go towards the purchase and display of the Furness Hoard at the Dock Museum; and
(ii) To agree that the Dock Museum starts a fundraising campaign to acquire the Furness Hoard.

143 – Housing Market Renewal Programme – North Central Renewal Area Sub Areas A and E

The Director of Regeneration and Community Services reminded the Committee that the Council had declared North Central to be a ‘Renewal Area’ within the meaning of the Local Government and Housing Act 1989 as amended by the Regulatory Reform (Housing Assistance) (England and Wales) Order 2002.
At the time of the declaration of the Renewal Area, it had been agreed to carry out Group Repair schemes in programmed areas.  A previous report approved a tender list for all works of that type and was based on the Cumbria Housing Partners procurement framework.

The Renewal Area had been divided into “Sub Areas” A to E. Sub Area A had included 107 properties in Thwaite Street, Brewery Street and Whitehead Street. Sub Area E had included 135 properties in Harrison Street, Lord Street, Silverdale Street, Arnside Street, Lindal Street and Crellin Street.  
Group Repair Schemes had already been carried out in Sub Area D on Sutherland Street (42 properties at a total works cost of £708,000), and Marsh Street (17 properties at a total works cost of 296,000).  The schemes faced directly onto the cleared site at Arthur Street / Sutherland Street / Marsh Street.

The current Capital Programme had allocated £600,000 for Group Repair works in Sub Area A and £1.1m for Group Repair works in Sub Area E.

The Committee had previously agreed the appointment of Arcus Consulting to carry out project surveying, design, tendering and management services for the Sutherland Street and Marsh Street Group Repair schemes and the demolition works on Arthur Street, Sutherland Street and Marsh Street.  Arcus had been appointed through an openly advertised competitive tendering exercise, at a rate based on a percentage of works value. 

Arcus had agreed to reduce their rate by 10% to manage the Group Repair works in areas A and E.  He believed that the offer was very good value to the Council.  He was very satisfied with the performance of Arcus and he recommended that they be appointed as an extension to their existing contract in accordance with Contract Standing Orders.

A scheme would be developed which would include the following elements: Re-roofing; Rebuilding / repairing chimney stacks; New doors and windows (where required); New render to front elevation; Replacement / repair of rear boundary walls; New rainwater goods; and Cavity wall insulation (where required).
The money available to carry out the work was considerably less per property than was available for Sutherland Street and Marsh Street.  That followed the end of the government’s Housing Market Renewal programme.  In strategic terms the higher expenditure on Sutherland Street and Marsh Street could be justified as the terraces adjoined the cleared site, and the improved appearance of the terraces would facilitate the redevelopment of the cleared site.

The aim of the Group Repair schemes would be to maximise the improvement in the appearance of the terraces within the available budget.  The final scheme detailed would be agreed following consultation with residents and property owners whose agreement would be required for the work to proceed.

The Council had not carried out any work to a very short terrace at 119-123 Marsh Street, and he proposed that it be included in the contract for the nearby Sub Area E.  One of these properties (123 Marsh Street) had been sold to Accent Foundation, and had been renovated by them and so would require little if any work.

It was proposed to carry out the work in both Sub Areas simultaneously, in two phases.  The survey work for the first phase would start as soon as possible following approval by Members.  That should allow the works on site to be carried out between late Summer 2012 and Spring 2013.  The survey work for the second phase was likely to be carried out in the Autumn of 2012 to allow the works on site to commence in late Spring 2013.  A more detailed programme of works would be draw up in partnership with Arcus Consulting.

RESOLVED:- (i) To approve the development and implementation of Group Repair scheme details for Sub Areas A and E in consultation with residents and to tender the works according to the previously agreed tender list;
(ii) To authorise the Chief Executive to appoint Arcus Consulting to carry out the design and management of the Group Repair works; and
(iii) To authorise the Chief Executive to award the works contract to the lowest tender after consultation with the Chairman of the Executive Committee, in accordance with Contract Standing Orders.

144 – Phoenix Court Business Centre

The Chief Executive informed the Committee that the availability of easy access office space for small businesses had reduced significantly following the lease of Waterside House to BAE Systems.

The Councils business centre at Phoenix Court could be modified to provide seven or eight extra units.

As a matter of urgency, he had used his delegated authority and had commissioned Craig and Green Associates who were familiar with the building to prepare a design and specification for tender at a fixed fee of £2,000 plus VAT, increasing to £3,000 for on site supervision of any works implemented.

Craig and Green had provided an estimate of £75,000 for the works, which would increase the rental value by area to £10,000 a year.

Craig and Green would now obtain four quotations in accordance with Standing Orders, and he sought authority to use £75,000 of capital and public building contingency to implement the work as soon as possible.

RESOLVED:- To agree to allocate £75,000 from the Capital Contingency Funds to accommodate the work.

REFERRED ITEMS

THE FOLLOWING MATTERS ARE REFERRED TO COUNCIL FOR DECISION

145 – War Pensions Disregards

The Borough Treasurer informed the Committee that under Section 134(8)(a) and 139(6)(a) of the Social Security Administration Act, local authorities had discretion to apply an additional income disregard to war pensions (War Disablement Pension, a pension to a war widow or war widower or a similar pension paid to a surviving civil partner).

The Housing Benefit and Council Tax Benefit (War Pension Disregards) Regulations 2007 as amended, prescribed the payments which make up war pensions that may be disregarded by local authorities operating a discretionary local scheme.

Awards made under the agreed local scheme were funded by the Department of Works and Pensions by 75% and the remaining 25% was a cost to the Authority which was included as part of the overall benefits budget.

For information, the 2011-2012 War Pensions were estimated to be:-
	Benefit type
	Number of claims
	Amount of disregard
	Funded by DWP 75%
	Cost to the Authority 25%

	Council Tax
	35
	£11,746
	£8,809
	£2,937

	Council tenant rent
	7
	£7,128
	£5,346
	£1,782

	Private tenant rent
	16
	£18,049
	£13,537
	£4,512

	
	58
	£36,923
	£27,692
	£9,231


RECOMMENDED:- To recommend the Council to agree the continuation of the discretionary local scheme for 2012-2013.

146 – Localism Act 2011 – The Amended Standards Regime

The Monitoring Officer informed the Committee that there was no requirement for the Council to have a Standards Committee once the provisions of the Localism Act take effect on 15th July 2012.

The Council’s Audit Committee could take on responsibilities relating to the duty to promote and maintain high standards of conduct and alternative arrangements could be established to meet the duty to deal with complaints regarding breach of the Code of Conduct.
The Act had made fundamental changes to the system of regulation of standards of conduct for elected and co-opted members.

Whilst remaining under a statutory duty to promote and maintain high standards of conduct for its elected members, there would be no statutory requirement for the Council to have a Standards Committee.

The Audit Committee’s current terms of reference had included a responsibility to “maintain an overview of the Council’s Constitution in respect of codes of conduct and behaviour.”

The Audit Committee’s work was inextricably linked with the Council’s corporate governance arrangements and, compliance with member codes of conduct were an integral part.  The Council’s Constitution could be amended to place a specific responsibility on the Audit Committee to take the lead in promoting and maintaining high standards of conduct.
The current General Principles and Model Code of Conduct would be repealed and members would no longer give an undertaking to comply with the Code of Conduct.  The Council would be required to adopt a new Code of Conduct governing elected and co-opted members’ conduct when acting in that capacity.  The new Code of Conduct must be consistent with the following seven principles: Selflessness, Integrity, Objectivity, Accountability, Openness, Honesty and Leadership.

Discussions were ongoing between all the relevant Cumbrian authorities, with a view to adopting a common Code of Conduct across the County.  A draft had been prepared by the professional body for Monitoring Officers (ACSES) but that cannot be finalised until regulations were published by Government

The Act required that the Council adopted “arrangements” for dealing with complaints for breach of the code of conduct both by Council members and by Parish Council members.

The Act repealed the requirements for separate Assessments, Review and Hearings Sub Committees and enabled the Council to establish its own process which could include delegation of decisions on complaints.

The Act did not give the Council any powers to impose sanctions such as suspension, additional training or issuing an apology.  The range of actions available where a failure to comply with the code occurred was, limited to such actions as: reporting findings of investigation to Council for information; asking the member’s Group Leader to remove the “offender” from any or all Committees; offering the option of further training (not mandatory) and remove member from all outside appointments.

There was no requirement to put in place any Appeals mechanism against such decisions.

Under these circumstances, it was proposed that Council delegated authority to the Monitoring Officer to deal with complaints.  That delegation would include: decisions on whether to investigate a complaint; if an investigation was ordered, decisions on whether the code had been breached or not; and what actions were appropriate in the event of a breach of code finding.

No finding of a failure to comply with the code could be made without consultation with the independent person.  The arrangements for dealing with complaints must include provisions for the appointment of at least one independent person.

The independent person must be appointed through a process of public advertisement, application and appointment by a positive vote of a majority of all members of the Council.

Currently there were three independent members on the Standards Committee.  None of these would be eligible to be appointed under the new regulations.

Discussions were taking place with the other Cumbrian authorities with a view to working together to appoint a suitable independent person.
It was moved, seconded, voted upon and lost that the Council’s Standards Committee be retained.

RECOMMENDED:- To recommend the Council:-
(i)
To agree that the Standards Committee stands down with immediate effect and  the Constitution be amended to make the Audit Committee responsible for promoting and maintaining high standards of conduct;

(ii)
To agree that the Council adopted the new code of conduct which would apply to all Cumbrian authorities;

(iii)
To agree that special powers to deal with the complaints against elected members and parish councillors be delegated to the Monitoring Officer, acting on consultation with an independent person where necessary;

(iv)
To agree that the Council work in partnership with the other Cumbrian authorities to appoint an independent person; and

(v)
To agree that the Council placed on record its gratitude to the three independent members of the Standards Committee for their commitment and enthusiasm in upholding the highest standards of conduct.
Immediately after the vote was taken Councillor Richardson requested that his vote be recorded that he had voted against the motion.

147 – Pulse Fitness – Soccer Centre

The Director of Regeneration and Community Services informed the Committee that the original concept of Pulse fully funding the borrowing requirement of around £1.2/£1.4 Millions and managing the newly developed soccer centre site for the Borough was now not viable.  Pulse had advised that they were unable to obtain the funding at rates of interest that would make it possible. 
The Council had asked Pulse to review the design concept to see whether the capital expenditure could be reduced enough to make prudential borrowing by the Council itself an option.

Pulse had advised that they could make savings to the original concept by reducing car-parking which would involve not moving the earth bund, (a major cost) and also an additional option of not adding a pavilion, (simply refurbishing the existing building to a high specification).  They had advised that it would mean the project could be delivered with the reduced car parking plus the pavilion for £1m, and without the pavilion but with the existing building being refurbished for £600k.  Both of these options retained the agreed pitch configuration of 6 x 5 a side pitches and a 7 a side pitch.  That meant that the playing income could be maximised.

The current all weather pitch had to be closed for safety reasons, and there was a growing imperative to return it to full use as quickly as possible.  If the Council did not proceed with the Soccer Centre development, it would cost in the region of £25k to undertake maintenance to restore the AWP to safe use. 

The report recommended that the Council funded the development of the AWP into a soccer centre, (without pavilion) at £600k.  That would ensure that the centre was developed as quickly as possible and would not preclude adding a pavilion once a firm platform of success had been achieved. 
The report also recommended that Pulse Fitness be engaged to deliver the development as originally intended.  Pulse had a secured design brief and obtained the necessary planning permissions.  As the original model was based on Pulse funding their borrowing from contingent liability on the first part of any surplus, then sharing any profits beyond that with the Council to an agreed level – the basis of the future operating mechanism changes. 
The aim of the Council was to provide a high-quality centre which added to the Council’s income generating potential.  The report recommended that a suitable profit sharing scheme, based on an Operation and Management Licence be agreed with Pulse: that articulated that they would run the Centre for a given period and that incentivised their share according to success. 
RECOMMENDED:- To recommend the Council:-

To approve the application of Council funds to £600k to deliver a new soccer centre development and instruct the Assistant Director Community Services to develop an operating agreement with Pulse Fitness to deliver the development and manage the centre with a suitable profit sharing mechanism. 

The meeting ended at 2.50 p.m.
